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Long road to victory;
Early-morning film breakdown. Implementation of a
gameplan. Scout-team contributions and fine-tuning
execution. It takes a lot to be better for 40 minutes.

BYLINE: Gary Estwick The Fresno Bee

SECTION: SPORTS; Pg. C1

LENGTH: 2185 words

Jeff Reinert walks through an empty hallway, his footsteps drowned out by Air
Force ROTC cadets chanting in the nearby gymnasium.

Now in his office, he places his black leather bag on the floor behind his desk
and settles into his rolling chair.

It's 6:22 Tuesday morning.

The Fresno State associate head basketball coach has less than five days to
prepare Fresno State for its Saturday night nonconference game against Cal Poly
at the Save Mart Center.

He is the advance scout, in charge of the initial research on the Big West
Conference team. By the time Reinert hands over his work to his boss, coach
Steve Cleveland, he wants to be a mini-expert on Cal Poly's personnel, its style
of play, its tendencies.

Such attention to detail could provide Fresno State, at this point losers of its
past three games, enough momentum to make a memorable run through next month's
Western Athletic Conference tournament. Otherwise, it could turn out to be
another mediocre performance by a team that suddenly has become average.

It starts here in a 15- by 9-foot office, tucked in a corner of the North Gym.

Reinert leans forward slightly, positioning himself closer to his desk. The
final shades of moonlight creep through the blinds behind him.

His eyes stare forward with a sharp focus, thanks to a short workout in his home
garage. Reading glasses rest on his nose as he shuffles through paper.

He has watched hundreds, possibly thousands, of game films since becoming an
assistant coach in 1988 at Simpson College in Iowa. He has drawn tens of
thousands of sets -- plays performed by opponents, their movements charted and

Page 1



studied.

Facing his desktop computer, his fingers start to dance, and Cal Poly's athletic
department Web site appears on the monitor. The printer behind him kicks out box
scores from the school's past five games.

Also appearing on his desktop are mug shots of prominent Cal Poly players, all
wearing dark suits, white shirts and dark ties. He moves their pictures to a
Microsoft Word document, along with their heights and positions.

Reinert turns to his laptop. His index finger taps the spacebar, starting
soundless footage of Cal Poly's game against Cal State-Fullerton. The keyboard
goes tap, tap as Reinert plays, then stops footage. His right hand rests on the
spacebar.

Not long after the tip-off, Matt Hanson, a 6-foot-7 senior forward, catches the
ball in the high post and backs down his defender into the lane before elevating
for a jump shot.

Tap, tap.

Reinert searches for the secret to Hanson's separation from his defender and
where he first received the ball. Reinert envisions the play in his office, then
copies its details on a sheet of paper. Hanson's play earns mention under his
mug shot.

Players sprint around the monitor, sometimes too quick or too small to
immediately recognize. The camera angle stays in its wide-angle view, and pans
sideways.

It's 7 a.m. now, and 6-6 sophomore guard Charles Anderson fights for a rebound
in the footage.

Attacks offensive glass from the backside

On sophomore guard Lorenzo Keeler: Looks to shoot 3s and will pull deep

Tap, tap.

On freshman guard Shawn Lewis: left-handed

Tap, tap.

On junior post player Titus Shelton, listed at 6-7, 240 pounds: Left hook, quick
spin

On defense, the Mustangs set up in a 1-2-2 press.

Tap, tap.

More plays follow. 8 Hand off flair. 3 Up High. 5 High, where Shelton penetrates
to the rim.

"They run a lot of sets," Reinert says to the monitor.

The time is 7:55 a.m. Reinert finishes his 48th play.
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Freshman walk-on Jordan Ambers ends a morning of silence. He doesn't have class
until 9:30 a.m. so he wants to take some shots in the North Gym with assistant
coach Lee Moon.

"Call him," Reinert says. "Find out where he's at."

Reinert looks at his laptop and hits the spacebar. His face wrinkles.

"Stop running so many sets."

It's 10:48 a.m. Wednesday and Reinert calls former Fresno State assistant Vonn
Webb, who coached Dwight O'Neil at Washington High. Webb now is an assistant at
UC-Riverside, which, as a member of the Big West, plays Cal Poly twice a season.

Reinert learns that Cal Poly's Dawin Whiten, a senior guard, is expected to miss
the rest of the season with a foot injury. Still on the phone, Reinert
reshuffles the tentative gameplan in his mind.

Reinert, whose responsibilities also include scheduling, changes the subject to
next season and beyond.

"We're losing seven seniors, so it's a great time to play us."

The time is 12:40 p.m. Reinert looks at his laptop one last time, then exits his
office to attend a shootaround at the Save Mart Center, in preparation for
tonight's game against Hawaii, which the Bulldogs will win 70-65.

Later that night, Reinert won't be able to sleep, so he continues to work on the
Cal Poly scouting report, due the following morning.

"Hey Cleve ... you got nothing going on today?" Reinert jokes Thursday morning,
knowing the answer.

Cleveland appears in front of Reinert's office. In one hand is a cell phone, the
other a day planner. Cleveland's face shows fatigue from a morning of meetings,
most of which have little to do with Cal Poly.

The time is 8:45 a.m.

He's already met with Betsy Mosher, senior associate athletic director for
administration at Fresno State. He had a meeting about a basketball camp this
summer.

Later, he'll get academic updates from sophomore Bryan Harvey, ineligible for
the spring, and Rekalin Sims, dismissed from the team for violating team rules
before playing in a game.

Cleveland was supposed to meet with his staff to discuss Cal Poly at 8:30 a.m.,
but has rescheduled for 1:30 p.m.

Everyone wants to win Saturday night, but it's the head coach who envisions the
game when he should be sleeping. It's the head coach who is the target of fan
ridicule when Fresno State drops to sixth place in the Western Athletic
Conference. It's the head coach who sometimes wonders if leaving Brigham Young
was the right decision, then decides to bury his doubts in his work.

Reinert reports in the coaches meeting that Matt Hanson moves to the perimeter
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to score when Titus Shelton is in the game. When Shelton is out, Hanson moves
back to the paint.

Cleveland says he spoke to San Jose State coach George Nessman, who warned him
that Cal Poly's post players will pound the basketball, starting from the free
throw line and ending at the rim.

"I'm telling you right now ... all their bigs are good," Cleveland says.

He spends time before the 4 p.m. practice reviewing footage from last season's
95-75 win against Cal Poly.

He realizes that Shelton, the older brother of San Diego State freshman Tim
Shelton, is even better in the post, complete with a quick spin and left
shoulder hook.

Later, Cleveland discusses O'Neil, who has struggled from the perimeter.
Cleveland calls for assistant coach Lee Moon, and asks him to think of a play
that could free O'Neil inside.

Moon crosses his arms in front of a whiteboard, his forehead wrinkled, his
eyebrows moving closer together. He stays in this mode for several seconds, then
draws in the air before making contact with the whiteboard.

Cleveland, sitting at his desk, sketches on a yellow sheet of paper. "I gotta
play with that," he says. He then balls up a sheet of paper and throws it in a
trash can.

At Thursday's 4 p.m. practice, Cleveland stands in the middle of the Save Mart
Center court, moving players around like chess pieces. Kevin Bell down the court
to catch the inbounds. Nedeljko Golubovic nearby to set a screen. Eddie Miller
sprinting to the other side of the court and settling on the perimeter, not too
close to Hector Hernandez, who should be open on the baseline.

"This is how we're going to attack their 1-2-2 press," Cleveland says, his voice
echoing through the empty building.

Cleveland paces near one of the baskets. He finds an unoccupied spot near the
top of the lane, looks around then up.

"Dwight can score in here against these guys," he says while standing in for
O'Neil, who is absent from practice to tend to a family issue. "He's athletic
enough. Dwight gets it here, they're going to be in trouble."

As practice moves to the locker room for a film session, a room full of eyes
follow Titus Shelton on a projection screen.

"See that nice, left-shoulder hook?" Reinert says from the back of the room,
serving as the narrator. "We're really going to have to do a really good job on
post defense."

The room is quiet again, except for the humming of the projector.

"What was that they just ran there guys?" Cleveland asks. "Is that 41?

"No, that's Rip 5 because he wasn't open until the guy comes down there to post
up. He wasn't there, so he just handed off ... it's like our Pop ... see?"
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Hernandez slouches with his arms crossed. Bell sits on the other side of the
room, his right hand resting on the chair next to him, his neck tilted.
Golubovic, sitting near Reinert, squints.

"Whose offense does this look like guys? That we just played?" Cleveland answers
his own question again.

"It's Boise [State]. Three out, two in, and throw it to those bigs."

James Tchana glances at O'Neil, smiling as he tries to make his point.

"It's a foul," Tchana says. He slaps his left hand to reiterate his point.

It's 8:15 Friday morning, one day before Fresno State hosts Cal Poly. Those
expected to play are practicing against the scout team, which is running Cal
Poly's offense.

Tchana, a junior center, is covered in perspiration. His white headband is
soaked. He is mimicking Titus Shelton, the big, physical Mustangs post player.

Fresno State plans to keep the ball away from Shelton, the same as it's doing
against Tchana, who is 6-8 and weighs about 275 pounds.

Defended by Brandon Webster, Tchana runs to the top of the key and sets a pick
for Jordan Ambers.

"Screen right!" Webster alerts Eddie Miller.

Ambers moves to Miller's right where Webster defends him. Tchana backpedals to
the post, where Alex Blair shoves him in the back. For 6 seconds, Tchana tries
to get in position to receive an entry pass in the post. Every time Tchana
moves, Blair moves, standing in his way.

Tchana would prefer to help the Bulldogs on Saturday night, but his inconsistent
play and the emergence of younger players Golubovic and Webster have derailed
his dream of starting at Fresno State.

Instead, the Cameroon native's main contribution comes on the scout team, which
includes two walk-ons and a Division I transfer who is ineligible this season.

Tchana, who is on scholarship, wonders if he is better off taking his remaining
eligibility and transferring to another school, perhaps a Division II program
closer to his adopted home of Long Island, N.Y.

He has a dream: He wants to play professional basketball. So what if he's played
in about half of the games this season, and has logged just 48 total minutes
since early November. It's his dream, and he is not willing to open his eyes.

Former Fresno State coach Boyd Grant, in town for a tribute to his 1983 National
Invitational Tournament squad, speaks to the Bulldogs early Saturday night. He
tells them the recipe for his legendary success: honesty, integrity and
character.

"That's what makes a team," he says. "Everybody liked each other."

Later, Bell leads the Bulldogs on the court, clapping hands with fans lined
along a tunnel in the Save Mart Center. The crowd erupts, surprised by their
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entrance.

The time is 6:58 p.m.

After warmups, the Bulldogs hang out near the sideline. O'Neil has to remind
Hernandez to get off the bench; the national anthem is played before player
introductions.

"Here we go 'Dogs!" a fan yells from the stands.

Several minutes later, it's gametime. Cleveland sits near the end of the bench.
Miller follows the beat of the introduction music with his head. Bell is to his
left, staring at nothing particular. So is O'Neil and Golubovic. Hernandez, on
the other side of the bench, plays with a red ball he'll throw into the crowd.
They take turns joining the rest of the team on the court, then gather near
halfcourt. They do it one more time near the sideline, where Cleveland gives his
final motivational talk. It ends with a cheer in unison.

"1, 2, 3 -- TEAM!"

Later that night, Fresno State defeats Cal Poly 76-70.

The reporter can be reached at gestwick@fresnobee.com or (559) 441-6617.

INFOBOX

Executing a gameplan

Fresno State had four goals entering Saturday's game against Cal Poly:

Goal: Limit Cal Poly's two post players, Titus Shelton and Matt Hanson.

Result: Titus Shelton scored 12 points on 6-of-13 shooting. Matt Hanson scored
just two points on 1-of-6 shooting. He did not attempt a 3-pointer. Neither
player attempted a free throw.

Goal: Attack Cal Poly's zone defense.

Result: The Bulldogs failed to capitalize, shooting too often from the
perimeter. Other times, they were unable to find good looks and had to take any
shot as the shot clock expired. Cal Poly's zone slowed down the game and
dictated its tempo.

Goal: Get the ball to Dwight O'Neil, who despite his nagging right wrist, has an
athletic advantage.

Result: O'Neil scored 13 of his 15 points on 6-of-11 shooting, struggling in the
second half. He also had a game-high five turnovers, as did teammate Kevin Bell.
O'Neil made his first two 3-pointers, but missed his next two attempts.

LOAD-DATE: February 25, 2008

LANGUAGE: ENGLISH

NOTES: INFOBOX
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GRAPHIC: KURT HEGRE/THE FRESNO BEE
SATURDAY: With the hours and minutes leading up to Saturday night's game
accounted for, Steve Cleveland and Bulldogs discuss strategy during the game.
JOHN WALKER/THE FRESNO BEE TUESDAY/WEDNESDAY: Jeff Reinert, Fresno State men's
basketball associate head coach, is in charge of advance scouting for Saturday's
game. Reinert begins the process early Tuesday and reviews footage of the
Mustangs' last five games on a laptop.
DARRELL WONG/THE FRESNO BEE THURSDAY: From left to right, Fresno State's Alex
Blair, Nedeljko Golubovic, Shawn Taylor and Kevin Bell watch highlights of Cal
Poly games. In these film sessions, coach Steve Cleveland stresses the
importance of defending post players Matt Hanson and Titus Shelton.
TOMAS OVALLE/THE FRESNO BEE FRIDAY: Fresno State's Kevin Bell enjoys a laugh
with his coach and teammates during Friday morning's practice. The team gathers
at 7 a.m. for a full-speed workout in the North Gym, which allows three coaches
to leave town later that day on recruiting trips.
DARRELL WONG/THE FRESNO BEE THURSDAY: Fresno State basketball players take a
front row seat as the coaching staff demonstrates some plays run by their next
opponent, Cal Poly.
PHOTOS BY TOMAS OVALLE/THE BEE FRIDAY: Fresno State's James Tchana (above) a key
member of the scout team, takes on the role of Cal Poly's Titus Shelton at the
early morning practice. Meanwhile Nedeljko Golubovic (below) feels the effects
of the early start by letting out a yawn at the beginning of practice.

PUBLICATION-TYPE: Newspaper

Copyright 2008 McClatchy Newspapers, Inc.
All Rights Reserved

Page 7
Long road to victory; Early-morning film breakdown. Implementation of a

gameplan. Scout-team contributions and fine-tuning execution. It takes a lot to
be better for 40 minutes. Fresno Bee (California) February 24, 2008 Sunday


